MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE SYCAMORE PUBLIC HOUSE, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 8th DECEMBER, 2009 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard
 – Chairman






G W Bates – Deputy Chairman






A J Austin

M R Shave






Mrs S J Carter






W Bellin


Apologies:


County Councillor R A Thomas


Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard

The Chairman thanked all for attending at the amended venue of the Sycamore Pub instead of the Village Hall following an over-booking problem.

2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

It was proposed by Councillor A Austin, and seconded by Councillor G Bates that the minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday, 11th November, 2009, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Audit
The Chairman reported that the auditors had received a copy of the notice from the notice board, and had also received the copy of the bank reconciliation and the cash book.  In response to this, the Chairman added that the Auditors had queried as to why they had not received a copy of the notice in advance of it going on the notice board.  The Auditors requested that they be given prior notice before it went on the notice board in the future so that they could agree the notice with the Treasurer.  Councillor Bates asked why the Auditors needed the book.  The Chairman replied that under the Welsh Assembly Government Statutory Instruments, these are the current guidelines which everyone has to follow.
Councillor Bates also asked whether there were easier ways of doing this, and asked if it could be raised by Councillor W Bellin at the Joint Liaison Committee meeting, and also through One Voice Wales.  The Chairman reported that 18 months ago, there was a petition organized by Parish Councils to make the Government aware of all the bureaucracy and the need to simplify the role of Community Councils and Parish Councils.  The Chairman agreed to produce the reply for the Minutes.  The Chairman further noted that this had been mentioned to both Jane Hutt AM and Alun Cairns AM.  Councillor Bellin said that there were mechanisms which could be accessed through the Joint Liaison Committee and that he would look into this further.  The Chairman was hopeful that the Audits would be signed off and that the Auditor would note that the Community Council had money to spend as referenced in regard to projects and so forth.  To be raised in the January meeting as part of the Precept meeting.
No other queries were raised.

3.2
Police Report
In regard to Police matters, it was noted that the Police had attended the meeting to begin with, but due to unforeseen circumstances had not been able to stay.  PC Mark Golding left a note that there were there were no matters to consider.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact PC Mark Golding and invite him to the meeting in January to look at Police matters, mainly in regard to the Motocross Planning Application appeal.

The Clerk reported that he had not received any further information in regard to this or other general matters from the Police.
3.3
Planning Application 2009/00351/FUL - Motocross
The Clerk declared a conflict of interest in relation to his Welsh Assembly Government role and handed over the taking of notes for this part of the meeting to the Chairman.  The Chairman added that the Clerk would not be permitted to take any role in the issue and that all issues concerning this matter would be passed on to the Chairman.

The Chairman said that the enquiry appeal would be held in Barry on the 21st of January.  The Chairman said that he would go, but that other Community Councillors would be able to attend.  The Chairman said that if he was not able to go, he would be grateful if another Councillor was able to attend in his place.  All agreed to check their diaries and let the Chairman know.  The Chairman also reminded the meeting that no new information could be added to the appeal, the enquiry could only look at current information.

Councillor Bates proposed the initiative of further notices being put up on the notice board and in the pub, along with some on telegraph poles, in order to ensure that the village was aware of the Public Appeal Hearing.  The Chairman agreed that he would put a notice together for that purpose.
Once this matter was closed, the Clerk resumed his role.

3.4
Planning Application – 2009/00476/FUL – Church Cottage
Councillor Bates reported that the owners of Church Cottage would want to keep the collapsed walling stone for use in the restoration of their property.  It was therefore agreed that when landscaping the Little Hill, contractors would be asked to deposit any stone on the Church Cottage site.
3.5
Community Projects

-
Little Hill

-
Village Green

The Chairman said that he had contacted the contractors and had received quotes in regard to both projects.  The Chairman said that he had also clarified the specifications with the contractors, and that they had agreed to send quotes by the time of the January meeting.  Further to this, the Chairman noted that the corner of the Village Green had been driven on by a car and, as a result, had taken up part of the grass.  Therefore, the issue of installing the bollards was very important.  The Chairman said that he was keen to have a Sub-Committee in place to organise the planning of both projects in January.
Councillor Bates asked if there were any constraints in regard to the installation of the bollards or the Little Hill itself, to which the Chairman confirmed that there were none as the Highways department had agreed the plans and the distance of the bollards.  The Chairman confirmed that he was awaiting updated quotes from the following contractors: Anstey Brothers, BGS Garden Services, N. Thomas Landscapes & DP Maintenance.  The Chairman was hoping to have the quotes by the time of the precept meeting in January, and then setting up the sub-committee at the meeting.
3.6
Planning Application 2009/00081/FUL – Ty Maen Farm

In regard to this planning application, the Clerk reported that the appendix of conditions had been attached to the previous minutes.
3.7
Binding of Minutes
The Chairman reported that this was in hand and he was awaiting the quote from Browns in Cowbridge.  He reported that he had been asked by Browns to take them in just before Christmas as they were very busy at the moment.
3.8
Notice Board
The Chairman agreed to make a suitable replacement as and when time permitted.  This was in hand and would also be completed in due course.  On-going.

3.9
Newsletter – Colwinston News & Views
The Chairman said that he had put a piece in the Newsletter in regard to the Moto Cross in September. The Chairman said that he had indicated to the inspector that the Community Council had not gone out of its way to enforce this as suggested by the applicant.
3.10
Legal Matters
The Chairman reported that County Councillor R Thomas was still looking into this and had contacted the Farm Council to try to identify the ownership of the wet lands area.  The Chairman said that he would ask County Councillor Thomas to report at the next meeting in January.
3.11
Pruning of tree in front of the flats

The Chairman reported that County Councillor R Thomas was looking into this.  Councillor Thomas said that he had spoken to Miles Punter and was awaiting more information, but would follow the matter up.  To be followed up at the January meeting.
3.14
Planning query – Capel Cariad
The Chairman said that neither he nor the Clerk had heard anything further on this matter.
3.15
Foul waste smell – Environmental query
The Chairman said that he had reported this to the Environment Agency.  In regard to this, Councillor Mrs S Carter said that there had been no smells recently.  The Chairman agreed that he would contact the Environment Agency immediately should the situation change, and asked Councillor Mrs Carter to keep an eye on the situation and let the Chairman know if this was the case.
3.16
Junction – Crack Hill & Lane to Colwinston Village

The Chairman reported that he had received another response in regard to this from Miles Punter.  The Vale Council have said that they were satisfied that there was no problem with the viewing of the road traffic.
3.17
Reception of Broadband
The Chairman said that he had spoken to a private operator who confirmed that where people have WiFi the signal was often too weak for a broadband connection to be distributed around a property.  The Chairman reported that a mains Ethernet was often more successful.  In regard to the telephone, he further understood that in a weak signal area, use of the internet could cause interference with the telephone connection.
3.18
Planning Application - P-DC-SDB-2009-00835-FUL – Golygfa Farm – Application to install a solar panel bank
The Clerk reported that he had not received any further information in regard to this application.
4
HIGHWAY MATTERS
4.1
General Highway Matters
The Chairman gave a report on highway matters as follows:

· Damaged Roads
The Chairman said that there was a dangerous pot hole at Tŵmpath and he would contact Miles Punter at the Vale Council in regard to having this done as soon as possible.
· Grass cutting
The Chairman reported that discussions were ongoing, but that there was the hope that next year there would be a better service.

5
TREASURER’S REPORT
5.1
Report of Accounts

The Treasurer reported that there was nothing further to note for this month.
6
CLERK’S REPORT
6.1
Planning Applications

The Clerk reported that he had received the following planning applications:

P/DC/MW/2009/01225/FUL – Sunny Villa – Lean-to side store to detached garage
Councillor A Austin declared an interest in regard to this application and did not take part in the discussion in regard to the application or the voting thereafter.  There was a 5-minute break in the meeting to allow Councillor Austin to explain the planning application and answer questions, after which point the meeting was reconvened.  The Chairman said that, having had the opportunity to discuss the application, it appeared that there were no observations to be made.  Agreed unanimously.
6.2
Biodiversity Agreements

The Chairman reported that there was an onus on Community, Town and Parish Councils, through regulation, to have a biodiversity agreement in place.  The Chairman said that there was already an onus in regard to planning applications, as had been seen with the application and agreement for the land next to Tŷ Maen to preserve the biodiversity and prevent harm coming to the natural habitat.  The Chairman said that he would make the website address available to the Clerk, who would distribute it to the other Councillors.  Noted.
6.3
Correspondence
The Clerk confirmed that he had received the following correspondence:

· Wildlife Diversity Information – the Clerk passed the information pack on to Councillor Mrs S Carter to pass on to the School;
· Electoral Register 2009 – 10 – the Clerk agreed to put up the notice on the notice board;

· Barry Town Council – The Clerk reported that he had received a letter from Barry Town Council in regard to the proposal by County Councillor Nic Hodges for planning applications.  The Clerk reported that the letter stated that the Town Council had decided to withdraw from the Charter as they had not been allowed to vote on such matters at the Joint Liaison Committee meeting.

Councillor W Bellin informed the meeting that the matter had been taken out of proportion, and that Barry Town Council had been unhappy that a proposed informal vote had not been permitted.  In regard to the proposal, Councillor W Bellin reported that he had conveyed the views of the Community Council that the proposal could lead to more bureaucracy, unnecessary paperwork and also to long planning meetings and appeals.  It was agreed that this should be noted.
6.4
Police Matters

The Clerk reported that the PCSO had requested the contacts for the Community Councillors.  It was agreed that he would contact the PCSO with the information he had requested as per the information which was available on the notice board.
7
OTHER BUSINESS
7.1
Clerk
The Chairman said that the Clerk had tendered his resignation from May next year due to continuing conflicts of interest in regard to his Welsh Assembly Government role.  The Chairman said that the Clerk had found that balancing the fine lines between the two had become more and more difficult.  The Clerk had also indicated to the Chairman that he believed that the Clerk should be able to have the freedom to work professionally.  The Chairman and the Deputy Chairman said that they were grateful that they could advertise the post and ensure that a professional was able to take the post.
The Deputy Chairman said that it was necessary to have a Clerk as it would not be fair to expect the Chairman to undertake the work instead.  The Clerk would also be expected to take on the responsibility of writing letters and so forth.  The Deputy Chairman said that it would be a good idea to advertise around the Vale and also in Bridgend to ensure that a professional could be taken on.  The Chairman said that recruiting Clerks within the immediate vicinity was difficult, but that given the fact that the current Clerk had given sufficient notice, this would be an easier task.
7.2
Sewage
The Chairman reported that he had received representations from members of the village in regard to the sewage after the recent weather.  Some had made representations to Welsh Water and the Environment Agency who had contacted the Chairman to clarify the situation in regard to sewage being discharged into the brook.

The Chairman reported that Welsh Water had inspected the area and that, under the agreement, this was not over and above a normal amount which could flow through the brook after severe weather.  The Chairman agreed that Welsh Water had done enough to ensure that the sewage was kept to a minimum.  The Chairman added that there was no evidence that the arrangement had been broken as Welsh Water had inspected the pumps and they were working.
7.3
CASH Grant for Christmas
The Chairman confirmed that the Clerk had received the CASH Grant for Christmas 2009, to go towards the funding of decorations, trees, community activities, etc.  The Clerk confirmed that he had forwarded the notification to the Treasurer.  The Chairman confirmed that in regard to this, two Christmas trees, and two sets of heavy duty lights had been purchased.

The Chairman reported that the trees had been more expensive this year as the usual contractor had pulled out at the last minute and the Chairman had contacted DP Maintenance as the Church tree was needed at short notice for a special service.  The Chairman reported that DP Maintenance had agreed to supply two trees at £287.50 including VAT, which was agreed by the Chairman and Deputy Chairman.  The Chairman further reported that the bill for the lights had come to £189.96, making the Christmas total £477.46, therefore an overspend of £77.46 of the CASH Grant.

The Chairman said that the reason for the overspend was due to the late request to DP Maintenance and it was expected that the Community Council would be able to keep within the CASH Grant budget of £400 next year as had been the case in former years.  It was proposed by Councillor W Bellin and seconded by Councillor Mrs S Carter that the bills for the trees and the lights be paid.  Agreed unanimously.
7.4
Venue for Community Council Meetings
Councillor G Bates said that in regard to the events earlier in the evening that it was important to discuss the matter of the venue for meetings.  The Chairman agreed, saying that the Clerk had worked hard to arrange meetings on a continual basis, and had ensured that the Hall Association Committee had received a copy of the dates requested.  The Chairman also said that the Hall Association had been informed on several occasions that the Community Council would be prepared to offer money for furniture for the Hall up to £1400, but that the Association had never replied in regard to the offer.
The Chairman said that the kind offer from Ernie to host the meeting at the Sycamore Pub at late notice had raised the proposal of having meetings regularly at the pub, with a donation to the pub to mark the support of a local amenity.  Councillor Bates agreed that he would speak to Alan Horton in regard to this matter and also to Ernie at the pub.  The Chairman thanked all those who had offered to host the meeting on this evening, but the Chairman had had to refuse them as the meeting had to be held in a public place.

7.5
Resignation of Councillor
The Chairman noted that he had received a note in June of this year from Councillor M Sweeney, in which he volunteered to stand down as a Community Councillor, but which was withdrawn.  The Chairman said that, however, Councillor M Sweeney had said recently that he would be unable to continue.  The Chairman agreed to speak to Councillor Sweeney and would agree to his resignation from next May along with the current Clerk.  It was agreed that this would be formalised at the next meeting.
8
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
8.1
The date of the Next Meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, the 12th of January, at 7.00 pm at the Sycamore Public House, Colwinston.  The Chairman reminded all present that the finances and precept would be discussed along with major projects.
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 9.00 pm.
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